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Executive Director’s Report 

January 4, 2023 
 

Financial Issues: Revenues continue to perform as expected for this time of year and in this 
economy. Cash flow is tight, but we’ll be fine and can begin paying back whatever we borrow after 
we get the April tax receipts. As you can see from the General Fund vouchers, we have also cut 
expenses to the bone and are deferring anything we can until then.  

The person we brought in from the Manchester Water Company to help with the reconciliations 
has completed 2021 and is working on 2022. She’s meeting with LeAnn tomorrow morning to begin 
wrapping that up, and LeAnn is meeting with Springbrook in the afternoon to synchronize our Chart 
of Accounts for 2023 so they match our budget, which is what caused the reconciliation problem.  

 
Water System Issues: I submitted the application for the loan for Jeff Carey’s water system. I 

was told we should have a decision within about a month. We still need to come to an agreement 
with Jeff and Debi on the final terms of the Purchase and Sale Agreement, which I’m hoping we can 
do this week.  

Northwest Water is handling the easement we need for the new well sanitary area, and we are 
looking at the feasibility of locating both the new well and booster pump on the back side of the tank. 
If this works, we may not need any additional property at the well site. 

We also need a Cultural Resource Survey on the well site. That cost is reimbursable by the grant. 
I have contacted the folks who did the one here at the park and am waiting for them to schedule it. 

Aspect and NW Water have also finalized everything to put this project out to bid, which we will 
do once the State and Tribes sign off on everything, which includes the Cultural Resources Survey. 

 
Damaged Dock Issues: As you all are aware, our Hood Canal Marina dock was severely 

damaged during the King Tides the week between Christmas and New Year’s. Our insurer, Enduris, 
hired a consultant and Marine Surveyor to assess the damage. I met with him on Thursday of last 
week and he inspected the dock. At this point we are awaiting his report to see what Enduris will do. 
I have contacted Marine Floats, the company that rebuilt our dock in Allyn and asked them for an 
assessment and emergency repair bid as well. They inspected the dock on Friday and said they will 
have a bid to us this week along with one from someone the inspector also referred. I met with him 
on-site this morning and will have a bid from him shortly as well.  

In the meantime, we have closed off the dock with a locked gate and have given keys to the 3 
boat owners moored there. 

While the damage is severe, it isn’t as bad as we first anticipated. But we are going to have to 
make some improvements once the repairs are complete, including making the pilings taller so we 
would not have the same issue with a King Tide floating the dock higher than the top of the pilings. 
The steel pilings can just have an extension welded on to the existing top of the piling. The wooded 
ones can be sleeved with either steel or fiberglass and filled with composite material. While this will 
cost some money, it won’t be extraordinarily expensive. We have another King Tide coming on 
January 24, depending on the cost, I’d like to try and get this done before then if at all possible. 

We also have a problem with the pier in Allyn. During one of the King Tides, one of the pilings 
broke loose from the alcove on the pier and floated away. The entire alcove section is sagging, so I 
had Don close that section of it off to the public until we can find a solution to getting another piling  
 

Security Camera Issues: We filed in Small Claims Court in Kitsap County for the maximum 
$10,000 we are allowed, which covers the $7,271.86 difference between the $18,974.07 we 
advanced for the purchase of the equipment and what was actually installed according to the bid. 
The balance is for a portion of the attorney fees we incurred dealing with the vendor trying to resolve 
this. Our court date was December 28, and when I went there, was given the option of using a 
mediator to settle this or scheduling a trial date. I opted for the trial date for several reasons – the 
main one being I don’t see any reason to discount what we paid, since that would constitute gifting 
of public funds. We are scheduled for trial on March 1, at 1 p.m. in Port Orchard 

Meanwhile, I met with another vendor who has done work for several other Ports. He supplied 
a bid, which is out of our budget, but we talked Monday and it may be both negotiable, and we will 
be able to implement installation in phases.  

 



 
Strategic Planning Initiative: When I first came here almost 8 years ago, we had no strategic 

plan. We hired a facilitator and convened a Saturday retreat to come up with one. Except for the 
Oyster House, we have achieved all the goals we set back then. If we are to set a direction for the 
next five years or so, we should sit down – with a facilitator – and discuss where we want to go, and 
how to get there.  

Commissioner Scott was the only Commissioner involved in the original process, so this is an 
opportune time to move forward. County Administrator Mark Neary has agreed to be the facilitator. 
I spoke with him this morning about dates for his availability so we can get this scheduled. Due to 
some personal family issues he’s dealing with, he thinks about mid-February will work. 

 
Sign Update: There’s no update on this as no one’s had time between the holidays and the 

weather  to work on it. The sign is sitting in Don’s shop. We are going to replace the interior lighting 
ballasts and lamps while it’s on the ground and get our logo on the face, as well as figure exactly 
where we’re going to locate it. Our entire cost for this should run between $2,500 and $3,000 when 
we are finished and it’s ready to turn on. One sign company estimated over $10,000 to do this. 

 
Kayak Park: As directed, we have inquired about what our options are for surplusing the Kayak 

Park property. It seems that no one at RCO is quite sure, and it’s going to require a meeting of the 
minds there to figure it out. They have given us 3 dates for a meeting, which I passed on to you all 
yesterday. Let me know what works and who will attend and I’ll get it set up. 

 
Legislative Days: We are Association of Washington Business (AWB) members, and 

Wednesday, February 1 is the AWB Annual Legislative Day and Hill Climb – it’s a day in Olympia at 
the Legislature where members meet with individual legislators to pitch their projects and AWB’s 
agenda. The next day, Thursday, February 2, is WPPA’s Port Day in Olympia as well as WEDA’s 
for the same reasons. Let me know if any of you want to go to either event, and I’ll get you registered.   

 
Old Business: 
Oyster House: At long last, we finally were able to put the pile driving and construction of the platform 

out to bid. We directly invited 13 contractors to bid, as well as advertised it as required. We need Art 
Anderson to finalize the bid paperwork as that is out of my wheelhouse, but we are getting interest so I’ll 
keep you posted as things move forward. Hopefully when the successful bidder mobilizes here they can 
possibly fix the Pier situation as well. 

We received a note from the County saying our Shoreline Permit had expired and we need to 
reapply. I sent a response explaining the work was delayed for two plus years due to the delay in 
obtaining the Army Corp permit. That was due to its jurisdictional dispute with the Nation Marine 
Fisheries Service. I also copied Commissioner Neatherlin, Representatives Griffey and Couture and 
Senator McEwen on my response asking for an extension. Representative Griffey made some 
phone calls, which prompted the County to ask for additional information on the original application 
dates, with an indication that because of the Army Corp issue, the County has some flexibility in 
dealing with this.  

I got the dates requested and sent them to the County. I received a response saying that given 
the information we provided, the County can accept the project without going through the shoreline 
permitting process again. We will just need to provide some documentation showing the permit 
application date, approval date, and documentation of the administrative process prior to applying 
for the permit. I handed this off to Geo Engineers who straightened out the Army Corp permit mess, 
for putting together the documentation required. The grant will pay them. 

Our goal is to get the pile driving done as soon as possible and hopefully be able to finish it 
during this year’s fish window, which closes on February 15, but I’m not holding my breath. Timing 
is the critical issue for both getting bids awarded as well as getting the work done in a timely manner. 
 

Sweetwater Park: Nothing new to report. The entire property will remain closed to the public 
until the tree situation is completely resolved – which will happen when the park is developed and 
be paid for out of that grant. The trail cameras are installed, RCO is aware of the situation and has 
agreed our actions are totally appropriate and acceptable to them.  

 
Kitsap All-Ports Meetings: The next meeting is January 23. I will be taking the minutes for 



that meeting. 
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